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INFORMATION ABOUT BARNSTEAD

AREA Approx. 36 Sq. Miles
ROADS Approx. 80 Miles of Road
POPULATION Approx. 3,200
CHURCHES Six

LIBRARY Oscar Foss Memorial
SCHOOL Barnstead Elementary School (K-8)

STATE SENATOR, DISTRICT 4 Leo Eraser

STATE REPRESENTATIVES, DISTRICT 5
(Jan thru Nov) Paul A. Golden

Robert K. Boyce
Stanley Czech

DISTRICT 6 .... Gordon E. Bartlett

UNITED STATES SENATORS Judd Gregg
Bob Smith

UNITED STATES REPRESENTATIVES John Sununu

ANNUAL ELECTION 2nd Tuesday in March
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING Saturday following election

************************

ABOUT THE COVER

PAUL A. GOLDEN

October 8, 1918 to November 8, 1999

Mr. Golden was a representative to the NH General Court from

1 983 to the present as a member of the Belknap County delegation. He

was a selectman for 35 years, the Public Health Officer, and the

.Welfare Director for the Town of Barnstead. He was also a member of

the local Earl B. Clark Post #42 American Legion.

As a town official, representative, and resident Paul will be greatly

missed. His sense of humor and cheerful attitude enlivened the Town
offices.
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of the
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AFTERGLOW

I'd like the memory of me to be a happy one.

I'd like to leave an afterglow of smiles when day is gone.

I'd like to leave an echo whispering softly down the ways,

of happy times, and laughing times, and bright and sunny days.

I'd like the tears of those who grieve to dry before the sun

of happy memories that I leave when life is done.



STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
Town of Barnstead

Warrant for 2000 Annual Meeting

THE POLLS WILL BE OPEN FROM 7:00 A.M. TO 7:00 P.M.

To the inhabitants of the Town of Barnstead in the

County of Belknap in said state, qualified to vote in Town Af-fairs:

You are hereby notified to meet at the Barnstead Town
Hall in said Barnstead on Tuesday, the Fourteenth (14*^) day of

March, next at 7:00 a.m. of the clock in the forenoon, to act

upon the following subjects:

1

.

To choose all necessary Town officers for the year ensuing.

1 Selectman 3 year term

1 Town Clerk/Tax Collector 1 year term

1 Treasurer 3 year term

1 Trustee of Trust Funds 3 year term

2 Planning Board Members 3 year term

1 Library Trustee 3 year term

1 Overseer of Public Welfare 1 year term

1 Road Agent 1 year term

1 Moderator 2 year term

1 Supervisors of The Checklist 6 year term

2 Budget Committee Members 3 year term

2. To vote by official ballot on amendments to the Barnstead

Code of Building Regulations and to the Barnstead Zoning

Ordinance, as proposed by the Barnstead Planning Board, as

follows:

1 . Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment Number 1

as Proposed by the planning board for the town code of

building regulations as follows:

Amend the regulations to delete the 1990 Edition of the

CABO One and Two Family Code as published by the

Council of American Building Officials and replace with

the 1995 Edition, adopted by reference with the following

amendments:



1. Penalties established in Section 106 shall be

replaced by penalties contained in Article 10 of

the zoning ordinances.

2. Amend tread and riser dimensions contained in

Section 314.2 and replace with maximum riser

height shall be eight and one-quarter (8.25) inches

and a minimum tread depth of nine (9) inches.

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment Number
2 as proposed by the planning board for the town code
of building regulations as follows:

Amend the regulations to delete the 1987 Edition of the

BOCA National Building Code as recommended and

maintained by the Building and Code Administrators

International, Inc. and replace with the 1999 Edition,

adopted by reference.

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment 3 as

proposed by the planning board of the town code of

building regulations as follows:

Amend the regulations to adopt simplified process, as

provided in RSA Chapter 674:52 VI, for adopting

updates or revisions to national codes that have been

previously adopted by reference.

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment Number
4 as proposed by the planning board for the town code

of building regulations as follows:

Amend Section 1 by eliminating Section 1-1 and

inserting:

Section 1-1

A building permit is required for each new residential,

recreational, commercial or industrial building. A
building permit shall also be required for any addition to

an existing building that exceeds $1,500 in cost.

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment Number
5 as proposed by the planning board for the town code

of building regulations as follows:
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Amend Section 2 by deleting Section 2-7 and inserting:

Section 2-7

The exterior of every new building or addition to an

existing building shall be completed as soon as

practicable, but in no Case shall this period exceed two

(2) years from the date of construction start.

6. Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment Number
6 as proposed by the planning board for the town code

of building regulations as follows:

Amend the regulation to provide the building inspector

the authority to issue temporary certificates of

occupancy, for certain circumstances, in accordance

with the provisions of RSA Chapter 676:12 III.

7. Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment Number
7 as proposed by the planning board for the town zoning

ordinance as follows:

Repeal Article 11, Management of Sewage and Sludge,

in its entirety.

The second session for the purpose of discussing and voting

upon the remaining articles of the Town Warrant shall be held on

Saturday, March 18'^ 2000, at 9:00 a.m. at the Barnstead

Elementary School.

3. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $697,000 (gross budget) for the construction and original

equipping of an addition to the Oscar Foss Memorial Library,

and to authorize the issuance of not more than $265,000 of

bonds or notes in accordance with the provisions of the

Municipal Finance Act (RSA 33) and to authorize the

municipal officials to issue and negotiate such bonds or notes

to determine the rate of interest thereon: furthermore, to

authorize the withdrawal of $312,000 from the Library

Construction Capital Reserve Fund created for this purpose;

and to authorize the Selectmen to accept and expend

donations made for this purpose in the amount of $20,000,

with the balance of $100,000 to be raised by taxation. This

will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7 VI and will
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not lapse until the construction and original equipping of the

addition to the Oscar Foss Memorial Library is completed or by

December 31, 2001, whichever is sooner. (2/3 ballot vote

required). (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget

Committee)

To hear the reports of Agents, Auditors, Committees or

Officers chosen and to pass any vote relating thereto.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $12,000 for the purpose of purchasing two (2) hydraulic

Sanders and to authorize the withdrawal of $12,000 from the

Highway Department Heavy Equipment Capital Reserve Fund.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $22,200 for the purpose of paying the Town's portion of

the cost of equipping the new Lakes Region Dispatch Center.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $10,000 for the purpose of completing the upgrade of the

computer system. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget

Committee)

To see if the Town will vote to appropriate the sum of

$116,309 for the purpose of completing the assembly of the

fire truck (purchased in 1999) and to authorize the withdrawal

of $46,300 from the Fire & Rescue Capital Reserve Fund and

to authorize the withdrawal of $70,009 from the Fire Truck

Capital Reserve Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen and

Budget Committee)

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $70,000 for the purpose of road reconstruction and paving

four tenths (4/1 Os) of a mile of Varney Road and a portion of

Colbath Road. This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per

RSA 32:7 VI and will not lapse until the road reconstruction

7-



and paving is completed or by Decennber 31, 2001, whichever

is sooner. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget

Committee)

10. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $100,000 to be placed in the Library Capital Reserve Fund.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee.)

11. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $10,000 to be placed in the Highway Department Heavy

Equipment Capital Reserve Fund. (Recommended by

Selectmen and Budget Committee)

12. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $10,000 to be placed in the Bridge Construction Capital

Reserve Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget

Committee)

13. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $5,000 and place said monies in the Library Collection

Development Trust Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen and

Budget Committee)

14. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $40,000 to be placed in the Fire Truck Capital Reserve

Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

1 5. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum

of $10,000 to be placed in the Cistern Capital Reserve Fund.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

16. To see if the Town will vote to discontinue the New Town
Hall Capital Reserve Fund created in the year 1993, said funds

with accumulated interest to date of withdrawal are to be

transferred to the General Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen

and Budget Committee)



17. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $1,988,051.00 which represents the operating budget.

Said sum does not include special or individual warrant

articles. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

18. To see if the Town will vote to reestablish the Barnstead

Sludge Committee for the purpose of reviewing and updating

the sludge ordinance adopted at the March, 1998 Town
Meeting to include the management of septage and

sludge/biosolids. Said committee is to report its findings and

recommendations to the March 2001 Town Meeting.

19. To transact any other business that may legally come before

this meeting.

Given under our hands and seal, this 24^^ day of February, in

the year of our Lord two thousand.

A true copy of Warrant - Attest:

Selectmen

William A. Gosse John G. Cotton

Francis Sullivan

-9-



"O

o
a> c
0) 0)

.? E
E E
E^8
O O 0)

ozoc
0)

O)

aj a*

O "^

o
o
CM

CO

T3 O
D O
OQ CM

oooooo



in
o



(0 c 3>-

ujcc .2

ooooooooooooooo
^od<Nro

ooooooooooooo
OO'tOO
0005
OOCD

ooooooo
cDOon
inooifl
OlOOCSI
r^OLnoo
CDCNCD't
•* CN«D

^ «-o^ oooooo
OJ'cU^m oooooo
-, *- 05 ? moocDino

oomiDCNiro
EE
o o
(J "

oo<NOOni~~
CO -* CD O) Tj- >;}

05 CJ5 <- O CD '*

Actual

Revenue

Prior Year



O --00

si



TOWN OF BARNSTEAD, NEW HAMPSHIRE
BALANCE SHEET

DECEMBER 31, 1999

ASSETS

Cash & Investments in hands of Treasurer:

Cash in Checking - Farm. Nat. Bank 123,880.60
Payroll Account - Farm. Nat. Bank
Deposit Account - Fleet Bank
Money Market - Farm. Nat. Bank
NH Public Deposit Investment Pool
Conservation Comm. - Fleet Bank
Office Petty Cash
Town Cap. Res. Funds:
Library Collection

Library Construction
Bridge
New Town Hall

Highway Heavy Equipment
Fire & Rescue Equipment
Fire Truck
Cistern

Uncollected Taxes:
Levies of 1999
Levies of 1998
Unredeemed Taxes:
Levies of 1998
Levies of 1997
Reserve for Uncollectable Accts.

198,709.26
341,158.80
27,601.86

451,239.12
30,103.83

15,784.05
309,424.19
19,211.48
26,750.18
42,534.41
46,301.33
84,203.03
10,006.70

486,668.24
136.00

177,171.91
127,264.53
(25,000.00 )

1,172,693.47
100.00

554,215.37

766,240.68
Due From State of NH - School Res. Officer Grant 12,400.18

TOTAL 2,505,649.70

LIABILITIES AND EQUITY

Accrued Expenses
Due to School District

Encumbrances:
Library Plan Development

Conservation Commission
Capital Reserve Funds

Unreserved Fund Balance

TOTAL

4,675.96
1,469,234.00

23,722.00
31,038.83

554.215.37
2,082,886.16
422,763.54

2,505,649.70
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SCHEDULE OF TOWN PROPERTY

Land and Improvements
Buildings

Machinery, Vehicles and Equipment
Town Land Acquired by Tax Deeds

TOTAL

$ 544,000.00
3,580,000.00
747,924.00
384,504.00

$5,256,428.00

INVENTORY OF TOWN

Land
Buildings

Electric Plants

Water Company
Valuation Before Exemptions

Elderly/Blind Exemptions

Exempt & Non-Taxable Land
Exempt & Non-Taxable Buildings

Net Valuation Which Tax
Rate for Municipal, County & Local

Education Tax is Computed

Less Public Utilities

Net Rate for State Education Tax
is Computed

$47,201,282.00
93,054,165.00
2,561,533.00
219,700.00

$143,036,680.00

2,539,100.00

xxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxx

$140,497,580.00

$2,781,233.00

$137,716,347.00

CURRENT USE REPORT

Category
Discretionary Easement
Farm Land
Forest Land
Unproductive Land
Wet Land

Acres
7.00

1,370.90
13,251.41

16.00
1,172.58

TOTAL ACRES IN CURRENT USE 15,817.89

15-



TAX RATE INFORMATION

Net Town Appropriation

Approved School Tax Effort

State Education Tax

County Tax Assessment

Less War Service Credits

Total Property Tax Commitment

$1,362,863.00

2,400,756.00

1,151,596.00

340,029.00

$5,255,244.00

39,400.00

$5,215,844.00

Year



APPROPRIATIONS
1999

4130 Executive $ 76,975.00
4140 Election, Registration & Vital Statistics 30,933.00
4150 Financial Administration 91,176.00
4153 Legal Expense 25,000.00
4155 Personnel Administration 168,540.00
4191 Planning & Zoning 4,675.00
4194 General Government Buildings 41,600.00
4195 Cemeteries 750.00
4196 Insurance 35,700.00

4210 Police 207,750.00
4215 Ambulance 210,366.00
4220 Fire & Rescue 149,250.00
4240 Building Inspection 14,550.00
4290 Emergency Management 7,000.00

4312 Highways and Streets 432,210.00
4313 Bridges 2,500.00
4316 Street Lighting 5,000.00
4319 Highway Other Streets 58,500.00

4325 Solid Waste Disposal 131,234.00
4329 Stump Dump 500.00

441 1 Health Administration 275.00
4414 Pest (Animal) Control 1,000.00
4415 Health Agencies and Hospitals 9,200.00
4419 Other Health Agencies 1,300.00

4441 Welfare Officer 500.00
4442 Direct Assistance 15,000.00
4444 Welfare-Intergovernmental Payments 3,064.00

4520 Parks and Recreation 10,000.00
4550 Library 40,700.00
4583 Patriotic Purposes 2,000.00
4589 Band Concerts 5,000.00

4723 Interest on Tax Anticipation Notes 7,500.00

4902 Machine, Vehicle, Equipment 153,000.00
4903 Buildings 50,000.00
4909 Improvements Other 130,000.00
4915 To Capital Reserve Fund 175,000.00

$2,297,748.00

Local School District Assessment 2,400,756.00
State Education Tax Assessment 1,151,596.00

-17



TOWN CLERK'S REPORT

January 1, 1999 - December 31, 1999

-DR-

RECEIPTS

DAWN M. CYNTHIA L.

FOSS TREADWELL
TOTAL JAN 1-FEB 23 FEB 24-DEC 31

Motor Vehicle Permits



TAX COLLECTORS REPORT
Summary of Tax Accounts

Fiscal Year Ended February 23, 1999

**LEVIES OF**

Uncollected Taxes:
Beginning of Fiscal Year 1999 1998 Prior

Property Taxes 510,640.31
Land Use Change Tax
Yield Taxes 2,052.72 860.27
Excavation Activity Tax 1,689.00

Taxes Committed To Collector:
During Fiscal Year

Property Taxes
Land Use Change Tax 750.00
Yield Taxes

Overpayments:

Property Taxes 53.55

Interest Collected:

On Delinquent Taxes 2,884.79

Penalties Collected on:

Property Taxes 55.00

TOTAL DEBITS J[0 $ 518,125.37 $ 860.27

Remitted to Treasurer 1999 1998 Prior

During Fiscal Year:

Property Taxes $104,520.65
Land Use Change Tax
Yield Taxes
Interest on Taxes 2,884.79
Penalties 55.00

Abatements Allowed:

Property Taxes
Yield Taxes
Land Use Change

Uncollected Taxes End of Fiscal Year:

Property Taxes 406,173.21
Land Use Change Tax 750.00
Yield Taxes 2,052.72 860.27
Excavation Activity Tax 1,689.00

TOTAL CREDITS ^00 $ 518.125.37 $ 860.27

- 19-



TAX COLLECTOR'S REPORT
Summary of Tax Lien Accounts

Fiscal Year Ending February 23, 1999

LEVIES OF**



TAX COLLECTOR'S REPORT
Summary of Tax Accounts

Fiscal Year February 24, 1999 Thru December 31, 1999

**LEVIES OF**

Taxes Recommitted from

Prior Collector: 1999 1998 Prior

Property 406,173.21

Land Use 750.00
Yield Taxes 2,052.72 860.27
Excavation Activity 1,689.00

Taxes Committed to Collector:

Property 5,229,640.82



TAX COLLECTOR'S REPORT
Continued

**LEVIES OF**

Remitted to Treasurer: 1999

Property Taxes 4,763,615.73
Land Use 2,900.00
Yield Taxes 16,278.32

Excavation Activity 2,546.04

Interest on Taxes 6,149.51

Abatements/Deeds Issued^

Property

Land Use

Yield Taxes

8,293.40

600.00

1,643.63

1998

405,627.06
750.00

2,052.72

1,689.00

34,416.79

903.00

PRIOR

860.27

76.40

Uncollected Taxes End of Fiscal Year:

Property Taxes 471,339.23
Land Use 5,700.00

Yield 9,433.21

Excavation Activity 59.80

TOTAL CREDITS $5,288,558.87

136.00

$445,574.57 $936.67

22-



TAX COLLECTOR'S REPORT
Summary of Tax Lien Accounts

Fiscal Year February 24,1999 Thru December 31, 1999

LEVIES OF

Beginning of Fiscal Year 1998 1997 Prior

Liens Recommitted from
Prior Collector: 187,602.87 121,721.02

Liens Executed
During Fiscal Year 269,393.61
Interest & Penalties
Collected 6,110.96 12,834.75 50,075.47

TOTAL DEBITS $275,504.57 $200,437.62 $171,796.49

Remittance to
Treasurer:
Liens 89,866.96 55,199.85 117,844.00
Interest/Costs 6,110.96 12,834.75 50,075.47
Abatements 103.04 2,652.27 2,148.06
Liens Deeded
toTown 2,251.70 2,486.22 1,728.96
Unredeemed Liens
Balance End of Year 177,171.91 127,264.53

TOTAL CREDITS $275,504.57 $200,437.62 $171,796.49

Respectfully submitted,

Cynthia L. Treadwell

Town Clerk/Tax Collector

-23-



TREASURERS REPORT

Balance on hand January 1, 1999

Received from Tax Collector
Received from Town Clerk
Selectmen's Receipts
Capitol Reserve
Trust Funds: '98 Ada Downing
George Bunker Trust

FARMINGTON NATIONAL BANK:
Tax Anticipation

Interest on Money Market Account
Interest on Payroll Account'
Interest on Now Account
FLEET BANK:
Interest on Savings

NH PUBLIC DEPOSIT INVESTMENT POOL:
Interest

TOTAL:

DISBURSEMENTS:

Bank Fees
Per Order of Selectmen
Payroll

Transferred to Trust Funds
Tax Anticipation Loan 1

Tax Anticipation Loan 2

TOTAL:

BALANCE ON HAND DECEMBER 31, 1999

Respectfully submitted,

Marjorie J. Terry, Treasurer

$ 169,165.27

5,677,811.06
451,021.10
624,768.21
178,012.73

176.00
326.00

800,000.00
681.47
864.42

2,026.33

3,489.55

22,677.16

7,931,019.30

155.00
6,501,747.22
318,829.98
175,000.00
505,335.00
306,081.50

7,807,138.70

123,880.60
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INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT
ON FINANCIAL PRESENTATION

To The Members of The Board of Selectmen
Town of Barnstead
Barnstead, New Hampshire

We have audited the accompanying general-purpose financial

statements of the Town of Barnstead as of and for the year ended
December 31, 1999. These general-purpose financial statements are

the responsibility of management. Our responsibility is to express an
opinion on these general-purpose financial statements based on our
audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing

standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit

to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the general-purpose
financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit

includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts
and disclosures in the general-purpose financial statements. An audit

also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant

estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall

general-purpose financial statement presentation. We believe that our
audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

The general-purpose financial statements referred to above do not
include the general fixed assets account group which should be
included in order to conform with generally accepted accounting
principles. As is the case with most municipal entities in the State of

New Hampshire, the Town of Barnstead has not maintained historical

cost records of its fixed assets. The amount that should be recorded
in the general fixed assets account group is not known.

In our opinion, except for the effect on the financial statements of the

omission described in the preceding paragraph, the general-purpose
financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material

respects, the financial position of the Town of Barnstead, as of

December 31, 1999, and the results of its operations and the cash
flows of its nonexpendable trust funds for the year then ended in

conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.

25-



Our audit was made for the purpose of forming an opinion on the
general-purpose financial statements taken as a whole. The combining
and individual fund financial statements and schedules listed in the table

of contents are presented for purposes of additional analysis and are not
a required part of the general-purpose financial statements of the Town
of Barnstead. Such information has been subjected to the auditing

procedures applied in the audit of the general-purpose financial

statements and, in our opinion, is fairly presented in all material respects
in relation to the general-purpose financial statements taken as a whole.

Paul J Mercier Jr., CPA
The Mercier Group, a professional corporation
February 16, 2000

(The entire audit report is available for public inspection at the
Selectmen's Office)

SUMMARY OF RECEIPTS

Sources of Revenue

From Local Taxes $151,986.65
From State 214,294.52
From Federal Government 32,478.94
From Local Sources, Except Taxes 788,678.17

TOTAL $1,187,438.28
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SUMMARY OF PAYMENTS

General Government

4130



Debt Service

4723 Interest on TAN 11,659.49

Capital Outlay

4902 Purchase New Cruiser 31,951.77
Purchase Fire Truck 83,691.00
Purchase Roadside Mower 21,000.00

4903 Library Plan Development 26,277.99
Update Connputer Systenn Y2K 59,910.00

4909 Bridge Reconstruction 70,000.00
Bosco Bell Bridge Reconstruction 5,160.94

Operating Transfers Out

4915 Reconstruction Town Bridges Cap. Res. 10,000.00
Library Collectijon Development Cap. Res. 5,000.00
Library Construction Cap. Res. 100,000.00
Fire Truck Cap. Res. 40,000.00
Highway Dept. Heavy Equipment Fund 10,000.00
Cistern Cap. Res. 10,000.00

TOTAL EXPENDITURES $2,280,878.13

County Taxes 345,258.00
TAN 800,000.00
Barnstead School District 4,454,770.00

-28



STATEMENT OF REVENUES

TAXES
3120 Land Use Change Taxes $8,415.00
3185 Yield Taxes 27,355.16
3190 Interest/Penalties on Del. Taxes 116,216.49

LICENSES, PERMITS & FEES
3210 UCC Filings 2,052.20
3220 Motor Vehicle Agent Fees 9,012.50

Motor Vehicle Titles 1,828.00
Motor Vehicle Registrations 422,701 .50
Boat Tax & Agent Fees 1,985.48
State Boat Registration Fees (320.00)

3230 Building Permits 7,815.00
3290 Dog Licenses 1,747.00

Dog License Penalty 152.00
Vital Records 419.00
Misc. Revenues 754.42
Dog Fines 80.00
Pistol Permits 810.00
Current Use Fees 0.00
Annual Cable Franchise 8,516.66

FROM STATE
3319 Police Special Detail Grant 2,645.76

Officer in School Grant 12,400.18
FEMA Flood Disaster Grant 17,433.00

3350 Shared Revenue Block Grant 42,467.31
3353 Highway Block Grant 109,625.15
3359 Rooms & Meals Tax Grant 61,258.82
3360 Reimbursement Forest Fires 943.24

CHARGES FOR SERVICES
3401 Zoning Board Fees 250.00

Planning Board Fees 1,700.00
Ambulance Fees 71,595.84
Police Reports 1,004.04

MISCELLANEOUS REVENUES
3501 Sale of Municipal Property 2,775.00
3502 Interest/Temporary Loans 26,817.13
3503 Rent of Town Hall 180.00
3504 Court Fines 3,095.00
3506 Insurance Adjustments & Refunds 7,458.08
3507 Reimb. BC/BS Retired & Cobra 55.68
3509 Maps, Copies, Ordinances, etc. 1,827.36

Reimb. Assistance 4,741.13
Reimb. Witness Fee 420.00
Reimb. Police Officer Traffic Control 2,434.42
Miscellaneous Revenues 23,434.67
Donation to Police Department 200.00
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Continued

INTERFUND OPERATING TRANSFER
3915 Income From Capital Reserve 182,633.09

3916 Income From Trust Funds 502.97
George Bunker Trust
Ada Downing Trust For 1997

TOTAL REVENUES $1,187,438.28
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STATEMENT OF PAYMENTS

GENERAL GOVERNMENT
4130 EXECUTIVE OFFICE
William A. Gosse 2,500.00
John G. Cotton 2,500.00
Francis Sullivan 2,500.00
Williann A. Gosse, expenses 350.00
John G. Cotton, expenses 350.00
Francis Sullivan, expenses 350.00
Union Telephone 2,666.34
Belknap County Registry of Deeds 1 ,331 .86
Lakes Region Planning Commission 2,906.00
Suncook Valley Sun 1,354.25
Granite Image 374.80
Lexis Law Publishing 568.08
NHMA 1,608.77
NH Association Assessing Officials 20.00
Sam's Club Direct 206.01
NH Municipal Secretary Association 40.00
NH Local Welfare Adm. Association 30.00
NHGFOA 50.00
White Ribbon Springwater 253.25
Postmaster 245.12
Saymore Trophy Company, Inc. 1 18.80
Merlin 50.00
Heath's Flower and Gift Shoppe, get well for H. Miner 35.00
Eleanor B. Drew, Office Manager 23,999.56
Karen Montgomery, Selectmen's/Budget Committee's

Secretary 12,336.15
Carol Locke, Clerical 12,755.50
Eleanor Drew, reimb. mileage/meetings/photos 276.61
The Mount Washington 270.00
Danis & Huot Enterprises 156.75
Carol Locke, reimb. mileage 57.42
Viking Office Products 1,267.42
Reliable 103.27
Staples Inc. 54.72
Maxfield's True Value 17.49
CPI Printing Service 81.46
Morley Company 55.24
Brother International 76.80
Logical Solutions Co. Inc. 194.80
Constance R. Mitchell 441.00
Landmark Information Services 4,880.00
National Fire Protection Association 110.20
BOCA International 67.00
Artistic Expressions, copy Varney Rd. plans 24.50
Better Roads 40.00
Philatelic Fulfillment Service Center 202.20
University of NH 35.00
Fleming Press 20.00
Central Paper Products 182.72
Waste Management of NH 208.00
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JP Cooke Company 75.95
State of NH State Treasurer, town shed water testing 75.00
Pelouze Scale Company 32.95
Richard Golden, Moderator 225.00
Alton Printing Company 1,643.00
Earl B. Clark Unit 42 ALA 123.00
Edward Kelley, set-up of booths 1 50.00

TOTAL $80,646.99

4140 ELECTION & REGISTRATION
Cynthia L. Treadwell, Deputy Town Clerk 1,825.00
Dawn Foss, Town Clerk 2,208.91
Cynthia L. Treadwell, Town Clerk 9,863.74
Deborah Annance, Deputy Town Clerk 8,289.16
Patricia Waterman, Spring Workshop 50.00
Union Telephone 695.69
Brown's River Bindery Inc. 1,506.00
Suncook Valley Sun 364.50
Granite Image 201.00
Elaine Tedcastle, Gatekeeper 50.00
Roland Bunker, Gatekeeper 50.00
D. Ann Carr, Ballot Clerk 100.00
Louise Vick, Ballot Clerk 100.00
Audrey Tarbox, Ballot Clerk 100.00
Nancy Hough, Ballot Clerk 28.56
Judith Forsyth, Supervisor of Checklist 200.00
Frances Eastman, Supervisor of Checklist 200.00
Majorie J. Terry, Supervisor of Checklist 200.00
NH City and Town Clerks Association - 93.12
Cynthia Treadwell, reimb. mileage 46.86
Deborah Annance, reimb. mileage 9.24
Postmaster 1,304.00
Concord Monitor 50.00
LHS Associates 471.41
Lexis Law Publishing 37.13
Capital Offset Company 140.05
State Treasurer 76.75
NHMA 30.00
Grand Summit Hotel 298.00
NH Tax Collectors Association 20.00

TOTAL $28,609.12

4150 FINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION
Dawn Foss, Tax Collector 2,208.92
Cynthia Treadwell, Deputy Tax Collector 1,825.00
Cynthia Treadwell, Tax Collector 9,863.82
Deborah Annance, Deputy Tax Collector 7,728.65
Marjorie J. Terry, Treasurer 10,200.00
Mary Corliss, Deputy Treasurer 1 14.75
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Karen Montgomery, Treasurer Trust Funds 200.00
Union Telephone 712.25
Postmaster 2,814.11
US Postal Service 1,263.80
Conway Office Products 405.53
CTS Inc. 180.00
Xerox Corporation 1,322.33
The Mercier Group 4,650.00
Cartographic Associates 1,481.00
Nyberg, Purvis and Associates 32,904.00
NH Tax Collectors Association 320.00
Business Management 1,465.00
Danis & Huot Enterprises 1,780.00
Business Data Solutions 35.00
Viking Office Products 360.28
Morley Company 101.20
Central Paper Products 551.09
State of NH Treasurer 9.00
Cynthia Treadwell, reimb. mileage 127.98
Red Jacket Motor Inn 318.00
Randall Communication 40.84
Cybertron Inc. 525.00
Eleanor Drew, reimb. typewriter table, mileage 14.68
Deborah Annance, reimb. mileage 9.68

TOTAL $83,531.91

4153 JUDICIAL & LEGAL
Daniel D. Crean 17,194.55
Donald C. Jenks LLS 4,082.75
Carson Sand & Gravel 1,980.00
Hall's Property Service 80.00

TOTAL $23,337.30

4155 PERSONNEL ADMINISTRATION
NHMA Insurance Trust BC/BS 80,275.10
NHMA Insurance Trust Dental 5,889.40
Standard Insurance Company 5,165.86
Emp. Social Security 28,184.68
Emp. Medicare 10,397.67
Emp. Police Retirement 5,545.47
Emp. Employees Retirement 7,290.92
Emp. Highway Retire./Town Portion 291.58
Emp. Firefighters Retirement 5,592.89
Compensation Funds of NH Unemployment 4,866.33
Compensation Funds of NH Workers Comp. 25,216.29

TOTAL $178,716.19
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4191 PLANNING & ZONING
Diane Wood 585.00
Carol Locke 261 .74
Deborah Annance 461.25
Suncook Valley Sun 983.25
Granite Image 752.50
Citizen Publishing 63.00
Lakes Region Planning Commission , 119.00

TOTAL $3,225.74

4194 GENERAL GOVERNMENT BUILDINGS
Public Service of NH
Town Hall 2,769.07
Library 2,367.53
Police Dept. 2,705.13
Town Shed 1,590.26
Parade 219.86
Rear of Police Dept. 221 .22

Johnson & Dix Fuel Corp.
Town Hall 1,396.07
Library 902.22
Police Dept. 427.78
Town Shed 973.97

Bradford Sargent 7,206.40
Bonita Brannigan 775.00
Hall's Property Service 1,450.00
Glass Crafters 48.00
A&B Locksmith ^ , 72.50
Brian A. White 75.00
Fuller Garage Door 117.50
Diverse Monitoring System's Inc. 200.00
E&R Electric 1,530.26
Troop #43 BSA 50.00
Waste Management of NH 2,252.00
Central Paper Products 314.53
Eleanor Drew 134.89
Randall Telecommunications 295.88
Laurent Overhead Doors 1,369.59
Nick Rott 38.25
Maxfield's True Value 621.34
Staples 55.81
Home Depot 187.73
John's Fire Systems 764.50
State of NH State Treasurer 235.00
Bradford Sargent 60.00
Clean Harbors 5,987.42
H&H Exteriors 285.00
Laconia Electric . 181.60
Sam's Club " 54.92
Maintenance Warehouse 19.37
Patricia Garnett 608.79
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Northeast Security Systems 1,625.00

TOTAL $40,189.39

4195 CEMETERIES
Stuart Merrill 560.00

TOTAL $560.00

4196 INSURANCE
NHMA Property Liability Trust
Municipality Pkg. 32,909.00

Ossipee Insurance Agency - Automobile 273.00

TOTAL $33,182.00

PUBLIC SAFETY
4210 POLICE DEPARTMENT
Patricia Heald 15,856.33
Richard R. Bolduc 49,802.43
Joseph Collins 39,662.25
Paul 0. Paquette 38,517.95
James A. Barnard 30,026.04
Susan Roberts 13,689.65
Arron P. Sparks 9,199.00
Bell Atlantic 587.47
Union Telephone 4,516.12
AT&T 113.01
Pelouze Scale Company 32.95
Ossipee Mountain Electronics 2,765.89
State of NH Treasurer 4,211.71
Kustom Signals 262.50
Airtouch Paging 569.68
Information Management Corp. 900.00
Xerox Corporation 337.32
Citizen Publishing 226.80
Concord Monitor 297.84
Cybertron Inc. 3,095.00
NH Bar Association 40.00
Lawyer's Diary and Manual 249.50
Concord Hospital 150.00
Alpha Color 973.55
Paul Paquette, reimbursement 13.49
Casco International Inc. 74.25
Suncook Valley Sun 117.00
Lexis Law 50.75
Riley's Sport Shop 1,433.66
Gall's Inc. 623.69
Irwin Motors 380.00
Disney Educational Product 202.95
Learning Publications 35.90
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Maxfield's True Value 71 .07

Sanel Auto Parts 93.05
Heath's Flower & Gift Shoppe 23.00
Paul King Repairs 1,261.06
J&J Printing 225.00
Piche's Ski & Sport Shop 198.00
The Bureau For-At-Risk Youths 32.95
Goodyear Auto Service Center 61 1 .29

Roy Sargent 361.45
NH Police Association 15.00
Patricia Heald, reimb postage, misc. supplies 73.54
Central Paper 249.48
Staples 1,062.10
Postmaster 381.00
James Barnard, reimbursement 260.86
Lakes Region General Hospital 56.82
John's Fire Systems . 30.00
Bosco Bell 54.35
Personal Defense Institute 156.00
Countryside Repair 440.98
Richard Sherburne 93.91
Ben's Uniforms 1,614.00
A. K. Davis and Sons 75.00
Abner Trophies & Awards 7.00
Bullseye Shooting Ranges Inc. 137.50
Henry's Dry Cleaners 86.82
Police Standards 60.00
Kidder's Repair 78.33
Alvah Robinson 85.00
Susan Roberts 16.00
St. George Auto Body ^ 102.00
Alstart 40.00

TOTAL $227,067.24

4215 AMBULANCE
John L. Drew Jr. 4,543.67
Wellington P. Bartels IV 2,790.81
Richard M. Gagne 3,756.65
William J. Shea 375.80
David A. Dumas 2,318.00
Katherine M. P. Coolidge 10,136.20
Jacqueline Gardner 105.58
Brian D. Tedcastle 35,001.37
Mathew T. Johnson 704.20
Robert L. Emory 469.48
Kurk 0. Flynn 23,016.26
Bethany A. Poole 1,263.40
Jeffrey L. LeDuc 128.10
Gail J. Tasker • 5,034.35
Robert M. Panit 1,057.20
Michael J. Buco 1,251.36
Denis G. Rickey 2,157.34
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Gary J. Doucette 4,401.33
Timothy W. Robbins 36,230.29
John P. Cunningham 510.03
Sherry L. Fuller 7,053.58
Raelyn M. Adel 2,562.23
George R. Krause II 5,265.00
Christon E. Berry 123.60
James A. Clough 695.00
Christopher L. Dias 341.19
Carole J. Dodge 2,074.23
Joseph A. Emond 1,316.62
Richard A. Gilmore 1,183.17
Bruce W. Goldwaite 20,969.45
Bruce J. Marden 209.41
Gregory L. Nickols 907.43
Ossipee Mountain Electronics 7,582.00
RTZ'S 110.00
Kansas State Bank 12,436.56
Raphael's Uniforms 210.75
Sanel Auto Parts 66.52
Embroidery Plus 1,498.00
Tri State Fire Protection 42.25
Brian Tedcastle 40.10
George Krause II 503.90
Cellular One 150.52
Irwin Motors 4.05

Kidder's Repair Services 18.00
Bergeron Associates 1,999.00
Physis-Control Corp. 812.00
Paul King Auto Repair 20.00
Jessica Clough 25.50
Bruce Goldwaite 16.95

Ben's Uniforms 730.50
Quill Corporation 819.72
Bell Atlantic 102.75
Grappone Auto Junction 570.78
Auto Fair 202.50
Gail Tasker 7.99

Moore Medical 2,766.10
Winnisquam Printing 10.00

Barnstead Fire/Rescue 845.40
Bound Tree Corporation 2,710.20
Mobilcomm 1,265.52

AT&T 15.52

TOTAL $213,535.41

4220 FIRE DEPARTMENT
1999 Appropriation 133,250.00
Brian D. Tedcastle 1,468.00
Rodney T. Boyd 732.00
Chnston Berry 300.00
John L. Drew Jr. 600.00
Wellington P. Bartels IV 300.00
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Kurk 0. Flynn 300.00
Robert L. Emory 300.00
Jessica Pierce-Clough 2,682.00
Bethany A. Poole 300.00
Ronald N. Verville 300.00
Stephen L. Jones 966.00
Timothy V. Smith 436.00
Roscoe W. Tasker II • 500.00
Gail J. Tasker 300.00
Roscoe W. Tasker 300.00
Norman N. Tuttle 300.00
Nicholas C. Rott 300.00
Mark T. Fraser 300.00
Paul E. Doucette Jr. 644.00
David F. Murley 500.00
Shawn A. Mulcahy 600.00
Stacy L. Mulcahy . 300.00
Jason R. Leavitt 508.00
C. Peter James 300.00
Charles W. Roffo 300.00
Katherine M. Randall 300.00
John R. Ravell 378.00
Ernest Severino 300.00
George R. Krause II 1,138.00
Paul King 300.00
Scott A. Vick 300.00
Michael W. Berry 402.00
Scott A. Roberts 300.00
Bruce J. Marden 300.00
Benjamin Randall 288.00
Shane Bilodeau ^ ' 120.00
Scott Roberts '98 300.00
Scott Vick '98 300.00

TOTAL $151,812.00

4240 BUILDING INSPECTION
Paul Richardson 12,500.00
Paul Richardson, reimb. mileage, seminar 804.10
Union Telephone 544.14
NH Building Officials Association 65.00
BOCA International 120.00
National Fire Protection Association 230.00

TOTAL $14,263.24

4290 EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT
Forest Fires 5,31 5.53

TOTAL $5,315.53
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4311/4312/4313 HIGHWAYS, STREETS & BRIDGES
Gross Equipment

Harold Miner Sr. 32,103.01 32,103.01
George L Smith 8,142.00 1,400.00 9,542.00
James Horan 15,137.75 32.00 15,169.75
Michael Tebbetts 28,470.00 28,470.00
Donald W. Murzin 28,344.00 28,344.00
Robert J. Eastman 12,030.50 12,030.50
Christopher Carazzo 6,826.00 6,826.00
Raymond W. Welch 10,856.00 10,856.00
Paul H. Davis 3,067.50 15,488.00 18,555.50
Russell Emerson 7,710.00 160.00 7,870.00
Howard Welch 4,190.00 4,190.00
Dana Hannaford 6,210.00 6,210.00
Kerry Locke 2,785.00 2,785.00
Marjorie Miner 3,000.00
Union Telephone 531.11
Pike Industries 127,804.32
E.W. Sleeper 3,055.00
TCG Materials 70.72
Suncook River Dredging 3,840.00
Stevens Construction 15,048.00
Northeast Earth Mechanics 37,695.00
Mikes's Tree Service 50.00
Eastco Services 5,917.15
Knoxland Equipment 613.11
Larry's Sales & Service 421.25
JAF Industries 3,196.60
Blue Circle Aggregates (NY) Inc. 77.48
Hamilton Shea Inc. 6,000.00
Howard P. Fairfield Inc. 35,121.00
Water Industries 174.00
C.L. Lank 150.00
RAT Enterprises 50.00
Smitty's Welding 105.00
Morton Salt 5,915.98
Highway Steel 4,972.40

TOTAL $436,759.88

4316 STREET LIGHTING $3,085.61

4319 HIGHWAY OTHER
Sanel Auto Parts 3,960.49
Munce's Superior 652.45
Sam's Club 1,581.71
Knoxland Equipment 710.06
Future Supply Corp. 351.94
Johnson and Dix

No-Lead 862.52
Diesel 9,009.57

Southworth Milton 12,057.10
Jordan Equipment 2,641.39
K and D Tires Inc. 4,961.26
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Smitty's Welding 122.50
Eastern New England Hydraulic 415.00
Howard Fairfield 270.52
Pinpoint 178.00
Ellen Smith 200.00
E. W. Sleeper 193.01
Cohen Steel 53.12
Alstart 15.00
Maxfield's 467.26
Vermeer Sales and Service ' 993.49
GCR Truck Tire Centers 1,186.02
Countryside Repair 710.65
Blair Colby 320.00
Rochester Radiator 110.00
Robert Maxfield 410.00
Merriam Graves 788.06
Lily Pond Communications • 90.00
State Bolt and Supply 241 .96

Union Telephone ' 84.15
RAK Industries 152.88
A. K. Davis & Sons 62.50
Yankee Trucks LLC 15.71

Claremont Chemicals 155.08
Clark's Grain Store 55.1 5

Chappell Tractor Sales 470.00
Timothy Drew 50.00
Graham Bros. 20.00
Larry's Sales and Service 220.45
New England Barricade 3.70
State of NH Treasurer 1,577.51
Patsy's GMC 644.61
Donovan Spring Co. , 1,537.43
Glass Crafters 338.55
Grappone Auto Junction 2,008.97
South Pittsfield Repair 887.13

TOTAL $51,836.90

4325 SOLID WASTE DISPOSAL
B.C.E.P. Solid Waste District $131,234.31

4329 OTHER WASTE DISPOSAL
James Williams 250.00

TOTAL $131,484.31

HEALTH & WELFARE
4411 HEALTH ADMINISTRATION
Paul A Golden, Health Officer 200.00
Paul A Golden, expenses 75.00
Paul Richardson • 25.00
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Waste Inc. 76.98

TOTAL $376.98

4414 ANIMAL CONTROL
Humane Society $1,000.00

4415-4419 OTHER HEALTH AGENCIES
Lakes Region Health & Hospice 9,200.00
Lakes Region Community Service Council 300.00
New Beginnings Womens Crisis 1,000.00

TOTAL $10,500.00

4441-4444 WELFARE
Paul A. Golden, Salary 500.00
Direct Assistance 12,796.55
Community Action Program 3,064.00

TOTAL $16,360.55

4520 PARKS & RECREATION
Jennifer Bartels, attendant 1,251.25
NH Recreation & Parks Assoc. 35.00
Suncook Valley Sun 403.00
Mary Jane Dascoli 161.36
Mountain's General Store 31.44
Alton Village 5 + 10 379.44
Clark's Grain Store 303.30
Barnstead Country Ribbon 26.15
Barnstead Country Store 12.69
Maxfield's True Value 236.71
Union Telephone 874.90
Staples 179.48
Sam's Club 535.37
Traffic Safety & Signs 144.55
Citizen Publishing 147.35
Home Depot 189.77
R3J Landscape 540.00
Barton Lumber 330.00
E.W. Sleeper 682.53
Michael Akstin 213.96
Varney Septic 130.00
Consolidated Plastics 108.04
The Advisors Marketing Group 170.00
Tim Laurion 1 35.00
Alton Printing 158.00
Teddy's Tees 144.00
Moonlight Design 248.75
Foster's Daily Democrat 725.55
Anthony Bugieda 207.54
Lab for Automation 205.97
Linda Taymore 31.50
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Engraving Awards & Gifts 69.90
White's Septic Service 3,500.00
Goldner Associates Inc. 299.90
Landin At Country St 1 5.81
Judey demons 8.45
Korney Board Aids Inc. 48.00
Joyful Blend 150.00
Alton Bay Lakeview Market 95.99

TOTAL $13,130.65

4550 OSCAR FOBS MEMORIAL LIBRARY
Susan Conrad 17,501 .12
Bonita Brannigan 11,074.00
Karen Mountain 215.63
Deborah Randall 155.25
Appropriation 11,600.00
Oscar Foss Memorial Library 154.00

TOTAL $40,700.00

4583 PATRIOTIC PURPOSES
Appropriation, American Legion Post 42 $2,000.00

4589 BAND CONCERTS
Gary Sullivan 10-4 400.00
The Fiddleheads Band 400.00
Almost Cowboyz 350.00
Suncook Valley Sun 312.00
Foster's Daily Democrat 588.00
Plus Johnny 400.00
Concord Chapter SPESQSA ~

' 250.00
False Advertising 300.00
Karen Jordan 600.00
Seth Austen and Beverly Woods 400.00
Gary Sredzienski and The Serfs 500.00
The Nevers Band 500.00

TOTAL $5,000.00

4723 DEBT SERVICE
Interest Tax Anticipation Loan $11,659.49

4902-4909 CAPITOL OUTLAY
Purchase New Cruiser 31,951.77
Purchase Fire Truck 83,691 .00
Purchase Roadside Mower 21,000.00
Library Plan Development 26,277.99
Bridge Reconstruction 70,000.00
Bosco Bell Bridge Reconstruction 5,160.94
Update Computer System Y2K 59,910.00

TOTAL $297,991.70
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4915 TO CAPITOL RESERVE FUNDS
Reconstruction Town Bridges 10,000.00
Library Construction 100,000.00
Fire Truck 40,000.00
Library Collection Dev Trust 5,000.00
Highway Dept. Heavy Equipment Fund 10,000.00
Cistern Capital Reserve 10,000.00

TOTAL $175,000.00

TOTAL EXPENDITURES $2,280,878.13

County Tax 345,258.00
TAN 800,000.00
Barnstead Elementary School 4,454,770.00
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REPORT OF BARNSTEAD ROAD AGENT
1999

The Highway crew was busy this summer with the widening of

Province Road, from Storer Scout Reservation to the Strafford line and

Gilmanton Road hill. Much gravel was put on the dirt roads, a new
bridge on Hannah Nutter Road, and repairs were made to the culverts

on Peacham and Pineo Roads. The Town crew put seventeen tons of

magnesium chloride on the dirt roads, with such a dry summer it helped

keep the dust down. The Town crew cut and chipped brush on many
town roads. The town mower was used extensively this year. Overlay

paving was done on Shackford Corner Road and Province Road, with

aprons on Vail Road and Brindle Pond Road. New culverts were put in

where needed. Large trees and limbs were cleaned up after the mini

twister went through the Town. We had a busy 1999!

I want to thank my Highway crew for a busy and productive

year.

Respectfully,

Harold A. Miner Sr.

Road Agent
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BARNSTEAD FIRE-RESCUE, INC. REPORT

The members and employees of the Fire-Rescue had another very busy

year in 1999. The demands of training, maintenance, fire prevention,

and emergencies continue to require dedication from both the members
and their families. We wish to express our sincere appreciation for the

support of all the other departments and employees working in our

Town.

The Kid's Safety Trailer has been from Pittsburgh to Lebanon to

Plaistow and continues to provide a valuable tool to send the safety

message to this critical group, pur children. Barnstead Fire-Rescue, Inc.

was recognized for this commitment to the children with our 1 V^ Gold

Circle Partnership Achievement Award with the Barnstead Elementary

School.

The Fire-Rescue added a Rescue-Alive ice rescue sled to our rescue

equipment. This provides a much-needed tool to allow for quick rescue

for victims who have fallen through the ice. The main benefit over

other types of equipment is the limited manpower required to utilize the

sled effectively and safely.

Many hours were spent planning for the new fire truck, which will

arrive in 2000 and will replace 6M2, a 1968 Ward LaFrance. This will

be delivered in Fall 2000 and is the second new engine for the Town
based upon the Capital Improvement Plan, which keeps apparatus on

a 20-year replacement schedule.

Lakes Region Mutual Aid Association provides dispatch services for 35

towns in the Lakes Region area. The Dispatch Center is moving to a

new location where it will be in the same building as the Back-up 91

1

Center. This new facility will incorporate new technology to better

serve the member communities. The Fire-Rescue requests your support

for this important new facility.

The Fire-Rescue needs new members and invites those interested in

joining to stop at the station or call to discuss joining this dedicated

group. It's a lot of work but the rewards of knowing you made a

difference is what makes the job all worthwhile.

I would also like to add my sincere appreciation to each member and
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their families for the dedication and commitment to our organization

and the Town of Barnstead.

Respectfully submitted,

George R. Krause, II

Fire Chief

1996-1999 CALL BREAKDOWN

YEAR FIRE S/C M/E MVA % TOTAL
INCREASE CALLS

1999



BARNSTEAD POLICE DEPARTMENT
MISSION STATEMENT

We, the Barnstead Police Department are committed to

providing the highest quality of police services, by empowering our
members and the community to work in partnership with the goal of

improving the quality of life, while at the same time, maintaining
respect for individual rights and human dignity.

In conjunction with our mission, for the 10'^ year in a row, the
Gold Circle Partnership in Achievement Award was presented to the
Barnstead Elementary School and the Barnstead Police Department for

1999. This department continues to work with the school in an
educational partnership for the betterment of the entire community.

We applied for and received a grant from the Federal

Government for a school resjource officer. The Town of Barnstead was
awarded $125,000.00 for the three year program. Officer Susan M.
Roberts was selected to be the newest member of the Barnstead Police

Department as the school resource officer. Officer Roberts is doing an
outstanding job working with the young people at risk.

The Barnstead Police Department would like to thank the area

departments as well as the New Hampshire State Police for thei^r

assistance in the past year. We would also like to thank Patricia A.

Heald for the outstanding job she did for this department. Pat leaves

us for a position with the Attorney General's Ofifice. We wish her all

the best.

We continue to hope our efforts will eventually make our entire

community safer for its citizens. We ask for your support.

Respectfully submitted,

James A. Barnard
Chief of Police

POLICE DEPARTMENT PERSONNEL
James A. Barnard - Chief of Police

Richard R. Bolduc - Sergeant
Joseph M. Collins - Patrolman
Paul 0. Paquette - Patrolman
Susan M. Roberts - Patrolman - S.R.O.

Part-Time Support
Patricia A. Heald, Secretary
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OSCAR FOSS MEMORIAL LIBRARY REPORT
1999

At the top of the list of exciting things happening at the library

were all the Building Committee meetings. This hard working group

meet at least monthly with our Architect, Tom Wallace from

Tennant/Wallace, Inc. and many, many hours were spent mulling over

the interior and exterior of the new addition. The primary concern of

the committee was to maintain the integrity and character of this

beautiful old building. The committee worked very hard not only to

keep the old building as it is but to make the addition blend and

enhance the old. The plan is a good one and we truly hope that this

dream will become a reality in the year 2000.

The need of MORE SPACE became even more apparent when
we received 2 new public access computers this year. The library

applied for a Technology grant at the State Library and we were

delighted to be the recipients of the highest monetary grant awarded.

This enabled us to upgrade the Director's computer and to add on a

new computer and printer for public access and to purchase some
supplies, software and to take some computer courses. The second

public access computer and printer were donated by the New
Hampshire Department of Employment Security. This computer comes
with NH Works a direct access to job employment in New Hampshire

as well as a great resume package. We also have applied for the

Schools and Library grant for reduced funding for the direct cable, that

we have from Bell Atlantic. This direct line allows us to have

immediate Internet access, no dial up and the speed is just great!

Internet access has been provided to the library free of charge from

Worldpath. We have had many students and adults coming to the

library to use these computers either for the Internet, for general word

processing or job search.

We applied for and received another grant. This was from

CLIP, the Children's Literacy Poundation, "a non-profit organization

dedicated to nurturing a love of reading and writing among children in

rural New Hampshire and Vermont." This was a 2 to 1 grant and our

matching funds were graciously donated by the Friends of the

Barnstead Library. Only 12 libraries in all of Vermont and New
Hampshire were chosen in the Spring of 1999 so we were once again,

thrilled to be one of the ones selected. This particular grant allowed us

to choose over 100 brand new children's books for the children in

Barnstead. With space limitations always in the forefront, half of our

50



book choices were books that were replacement copies for many of the

timeworn classics and well loved books. This gives many of the "old"

books a great new face-lift and once again hold special appeal to the

young readers. A special program was held in June when Duncan
McDougall, founder of CLIP presented the OFML with the new books.

Many children and their families were on hand for this GRAND
celebration!

Several different internal policies were written or rewritten this

year with the Library staff and Trustees. A new Library Policy,

Personnel Policy, Internet Policy and general Computer Policy were all

approved in 1 999.

The Friends of the library helped out again this year by having

a Mother's Day plant sale and a Thanksgiving Pie Sale. As stated

before, they also very generously voted to pay for 1/3 of the CLIP

grant. The Friends usually meet 3 to 4 times a year and would really

like to have you join, so be sure to watch for their Spring Meeting and

plan now to attend.

Bonnie Brannigan has been at the Library for more than 5 years

and continues to be an excellent Assistant. She enjoys being at the

Library and helping out the patrons, whether it be looking for that silly

book of poems for the little one to read or promoting and organizing the

once-a month Book Discussion group.

I am working on year 1 6 at the Library and am still amazed at

everything that happens each year and the more I learn. This past year

with all the new computers, new programs, new printers has added on

another dimension I am determined to conquer. Part of the reason why
I so enjoy the job is the constant change and daily challenge. The

GREATEST change and challenge yet will be a new building and

providing and promoting new programs, new materials, new computer

stations, etc. All of us at the OFML have you, the residents of

Barnstead, as our primary interest and want the library to offer and

provide just what you need.

Drop by the Library and see for yourself what we have to

offer. ..a great new bestseller... and much, much more. See you at the

Library!

Sincerely,

Susan T. Conrad, Library Director
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ANNUAL REPORT OF THE OSCAR FOSS MEMORIAL
LIBRARY BUILDING COMMITTEE JANUARY 2000

The Oscar Foss Memorial Library (OFML) Building Committee
was formed and has been meeting monthly since May 1997. The
committee is made up of approximately 12 interested citizens as well

as the library staff & Board of Trustees. From a group of five firms that

submitted proposals, Tom Wallace of Tennant & Wallace Architects,

AIA, PA was selected to provide architectural services in April 1998
and has met with the committee each month since. Progress continues

toward the goal of completing a much needed addition to the town
library. Conceptual drawings and cost estimates were presented at the

1999 Town Meeting at which time the town voted to add the library's

capital reserve fund as the committee refined details of the expansion

plans.

This yearthe OFML Building Committee has continued the work
of developing an expansion plan that will meet the needs of the next

century as well preserve the historic architectural features that make
our library special. Decisions have been made regarding the

substructure, superstructure, roofing, exterior & interior construction,

mechanical & electrical specifications, and renovations. At each and

every stage, all options were carefully considered to ensure the

outcome will best meet Barnstead's needs for quality and afford ability.

The Committee has also continued its fund-raising efforts (the

1998 July 4'^ Auction, birdfeeder sales, benefit concert, etc.) Almost

$20,000 was raised this year as a result of the Building Committee's

fund drive which was mailed to Barnstead residents and property

owners in October.

Recently, the committee carefully reviewed materials submitted

by contractors to ensure they met certain qualifications for this type of

project. As a result, 7 pre-qualified contractors have been invited to

bid on the expansion project. Prior to Town Meeting, bids will have

been received and the project in its entirety will be presented to the

voters.

It is the hope of the OFML Building Committee that everyone

will share our belief in the importance of this project. Our library is the

"centerpiece" of our town and has met the needs of all citizens-

toddlers, school children, business and professional people, parents,

homemakers, senior citizens, summer folk and year round residents-

since 1917. Our new library will meet these needs well into the next

century.

Respectfully submitted,

Tony Prizio, OFML Building Committee
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REPORT OF THE BUILDING INSPECTOR

During 1999, the Building Inspector's Office performed 214
inspections, collected $7,570 in permit fees, and issued a total of 130
permits, of which 13 were renewals. The following is a summary of

permits issued in 1999:

New Homes



BARNSTEAD PLANNING BOARD
ANNUAL REPORT

Reasonably priced property turned over rapidly in 1999, indicating an

increased demand for affordable housing. Though demand remained strong,

this did not translate to the development of large or moderate sized

subdivisions. Even though subdivision applications doubled over last year, none

exceeded two or three lots. Applications for site plan review and minor lot line

adjustments remained the same as the previous year.

The Planning Board approved the following applications:

4 Site plan reviews
4 Minor lot line adjustments

8 Subdivision plans

With the exception of small structures, all new buildings or

alterations to existing buildings require a building permit prior to

construction. Several nationally recognized building codes have been

adopted in the Code of Building Regulations to insure that buildings meet at

least minimum standards of construction. Residential construction is

governed by the Council of American Building Officials (CABO) One and

Two Family Dwelling Code. All other construction is governed by the BOCA
National Building Code. Each code is updated periodically, but it has been

several years since the Code of Building Regulations has been updated. The
Board has been working with the Building Inspector to adopt the most
recent version of the national codes which will be presented at Town
Meeting.

Since an amendment to the Code of Building Regulations was
proposed, the Board also reviewed the present format. Over the years

additions to the Code were added in no particular order. The regulations

have been codified in an attempt to eliminate confusion and create a

document that is easy to read. All regulations remained the same except

for those questions found on the ballot. We hope you will agree that the

new format is easier to interpret.

During the year the Planning Board actively worked to bring the

town's Capital Improvements Plan into compliance with state statutes. This

task has not been completed as yet because more information has been

requested of department directors. Once all the data has been compiled,

every effort will be made to complete the plan prior to Town Meeting.

Several amendments have been adopted to the Barnstead Zoning

Ordinance. Next year the Planning Board will be reviewing the Barnstead

Subdivision Regulations to determine revisions needed to compliment the

Zoning Ordinance. As always, the Planning Board will conduct public

hearings to consider suggestions from residents prior to adopting any

amendments.

Respectfully submitted,

William Evans, Chairman David Kelley

David Murley, Vice-Chairman Stanley Post

Paul Authier, Secretary Diane Wood, Alternate

William Gosse, Selectmen's Representative Peer Kraft-Lund, Alternate
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REPORT OF THE CONSERVATION COMMISSION

The Conservation Commission and the Parks and Recreation
Committee have been working together to "redefine" the rules for the
town beach and the recreation area. New signs will be posted in the
spring.

Across the lake, on the Harrison property, a young man working
toward his eagle scout badge under took the challenge of -clearing

brush and debris out of the road and ditches from Beauty Hill Rd.
down to the water's edge. This is truly a great piece of property,
obtained by the Town through the LCIP program and a generous gift

from Mr. and Mrs. Norman Harrison.

The Conservation Commission has also had the signs refinished

at both the Grau and Harrison properties.

As mentioned in last- year's report, the Barnstead Conservation
has embraced the NH Coverts Program. To date, two members of our
group have attended the three day short course offered by UNH
Cooperative Extension. Our newest member, Andrew Stowell, has in

fact participated in a project whereby 25 acres of his farm have been
restored as wildlife habitat and approximately 60 wild apple trees have
been released from heavy cover.

In the coming year it is our intent to contact local land owners
and work with them to secure cost saving funds in order to restore

more wildlife habitat throughout Barnstead.

Respectfully submitted,

Edward A. Tasker, Chairman

CONSERVATION COMMISSION TREASURER'S REPORT

BALANCE 1/1/99 29,466.44

Total Deposit 1,080.00
Total Interest 149.36
Total Expenses 591.97

BALANCE 12/31/99 30,103.83

Respectfully submitted,

Marjorie J. Terry, Treasurer
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REPORT OF TOWN FOREST FIRE WARDEN
AND

STATE FOREST RANGER

To aid your Forest Fire Warden, Fire Department and State

Forest Ranger, contact your local Warden or Fire Department to find

out if a permit is required before doing ANY outside burning. Fire

permits are required for any open burning unless the ground is

completely covered with snow where the burning will be done.

Violations of RSA 227-L: 17, the fire permit law and the other burning

laws of the State of New Hampshire are misdemeanors punishable by

fines of up to $2,000 and/or a year in jail. Violators are also liable for

all fire suppression costs.

There are eleven Forest Rangers who work for the New
Hampshire Division of Forests and Lands, Forest Protection Bureau.

During the 1999 season Forest Rangers were busy assisting

communities with suppression of difficult and remote multi-day fires.

Forest Rangers have also investigated numerous complaints regarding

violations of the timber harvest and forest fire laws, and taken

enforcement action to ensure compliance. If you have any questions

regarding forest fire or timber harvest laws, please call our office at

271-2217.

There are 2400 Forest Fire Wardens and Deputy Forest Fire

Wardens throughout the state. Each town has a Forest Fire Warden

and several Deputy Wardens who assist the Forest Rangers with forest

fire suppression, prevention, and law enforcement. The 1999 fire

season was a challenging but safe year for wildland firefighters in New
Hampshire. The severe drought conditions throughout the spring and

summer months combined with residual effects of 1998 Ice Storm,

resulted in a dramatic increase in wildland fires. In addition to burning

in excess of 452 acres, 35 structures were also impacted by wildfire.

Wildland fires in the urban interface is a serious concern for both

landowners and firefighters. Homeowners can help protect their

structures by maintaining adequate green space around them and

making sure that houses are properly identified with street numbers.

The State of New Hampshire operates 1 5 fire towers, 2 mobile

patrols and 3 contract aircraft patrols. This early detection and reports

from citizens aid in the quick aid in the quick response from local fire

departments. This is a critical factor in controlling the size of wildland

fires and keeping the loss of property and suppression costs as low as

possible.

Please contact your local fire department before doing ANY
outside burning.
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REMEMBER ONLY YOU CAN PREVENT FOREST FIRES!!

1999 FIRE STATISTICS
(All Fires Reported thru December 10, 1999)

TOTALS BY COUNTY
Numbers Acres

CAUSES OF FIRES REPORTED

Hillsborough



BCEP SOLID WASTE DISTRICT

A Message from the District Committee

1 999 saw the District substantially finish its rebuilding program.

It was also the first full year of recycling since the fire. While the

percentage of materials recycled is not yet back to its prefire levels, the

Districts was able to recycle almost 800 tons of material, saving some
$48,839.04 in tipping fees and generating $42,432.23 in revenue.

This provided a total real cash benefit to the taxpayers of $91 ,271 .27.

Unfortunately, 1999 also saw a substantial increase in fees for

materials that are still landfilled or incinerated. In fact, fees increased

20% during the year. To make matters worse, it appears that this type

of annual increase can be expected in 2000 and for the next few years.

Currently, the District has only one company, within affordable trucking

range, for disposal of materials. In simple terms, a monopoly has

developed in southern New Hampshire which has eliminated any price

competition for the disposal of waste. The District has no choice but

to pay whatever tipping fee is demanded. You will note that the 2000
budget for tipping fees has increased by $70,000.00. As a result of

this increase, the District has been forced to pass a portion on to the

four towns ($52,745.00). While tax increases are always a negative,

the amount is less than the cost increases to the District, and is the

first tax increase from the District in six years.

The good news is that there are some things the general public

can do to help the District control disposal costs. During 1999 the

District paid to dispose of almost 3,200 tons of waste. Realistically,

as much as one third (1,000 tons) of this waste was recyclable

materials in the trash due to poor separation by some residents. Had

this material been properly separated during 1999, the additional

savings and revenue would have avoided any need for a tax increase

in 2000.

The District Committee is specifically requesting that each and

every resident who uses the facility squeeze every recyclable item

possible from their trash. If everyone cooperates, the District will be

able to avoid, or at least limit, future tax increases. For those facility

users that don't have time to properly separate, the District Committee

has instructed the Administrator and staff at the facility to aggressively

enforce separation of materials for recycling. Enforcement will involve
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guidance first, followed by a warning, and for those who still don't

separate, a substantial charge for each pound of material not properly

separated.

If you have comments or suggestions please pass them on to

the staff at the facility. If you would like to attend a District meeting,

the Committee meets the last Thursday of each month, at .7:00 PM,

at the Facility. If you would like to be on the agenda for a Committee

meeting, please let the Administrator know prior to the day of the

meeting.

Waste Tonnage Shipped in 1999 Recycled Tonnage Shipped in 1999

Garbage

Demolition

Tires

Total Waste

Recycling Revenue

Avoided Tip Fees

2.468.5 tons

696.7 tons

73.4 tons

3.238.6 tons

42,432.23

48,839.04

Cardboard

Newspaper
Mixed Paper

Aluminum Cans

Tin Cans

Plastic

Auto Batteries

All Other Materials

196.2 tons

165.3 tons

210.6 tons

17.8 tons

60.1 tons

45.9 tons

32.9 tons

71.1 tons

Total Benefit $91,271.27 Total Recycled 799.9 tons
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BARNSTEAD PARKS & RECREATION
ANNUAL REPORT 1999

It's hard to believe we are starting a new year. From our

annual ice skating party held in February at the rink, to the last concert

performing at the Old Home Day festivities on the parade grounds.

What a season!

Our committee is dedicated to community involvement and

unity. This past year shows us that it's working. As members of a

volunteer group we are excited and moved by your commitment to our

children. We signed on over 14 coaches and logged in over 1066 hrs.

of volunteer time on our soccer and basketball programs. Without your

support these programs would not be available. Thank you.

Our heartfelt thanks go out to the parents of our K-2 soccer

players who stood their ground on the soccer field in order to help the

children learn their positions. It worked great. Parent involvement is

key to your child's success. Our children live to learn and we are their

teachers.

The Barnstead Town Beach got a clean-up and a trim this

spring (my wife says I should do the same). Thanks to Bill Carpenter,

Frank Sullivan, and John Cotton for their help. Other than a problem

with a jet ski chasing a loon we had a very peaceful summer.

Regarding the Summer Concert Series, WOW, who could have

asked for a better season! There was just one stormy night, but they

still danced in the rain. Thank you to the Barnstead Parade

Congregational Church, Rev. Sandy Pierson, and the congregation for

the use of the parade grounds.

Our committee members teamed up with Donna Gosse,

Suzanne Allison, Len Faria, and Kathie Bishop to form an "Old Home
Day Committee". We all worked very hard to organize the first year's

event which turned out to be quite successful and enjoyable for many
people, young and old. We hope this will be the first of many to come.

Our annual skating party was a great time. (Keep an eye on the

paper for this year's date!) We had more than 200 people, served 80
lbs. of hotdogs, 60 cups of hot chocolate, 40 cups of coffee, chips,

cookies, and chocolate valentine pops.
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In 2000, we are forming sub-committees to help us provide

more programs and facilities for your enjoyment. We hope you can join

our group.

Thank you again for your help and support.

Respectfully submitted,

Anthony Bugieda, Chairman

Mike Akstin, Co-Chairman

Mary Jane Dascoli, Treasurer

Linda Taymore, Secretary

1999 Concert Series

Almost Cowboyz
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BARNSTEAD OLD HOME DAY

It is with great pride that I write this report on behalf of the

Barnstead Old Home Day Committee. In June of 1999 a group of us

was discussing refreshments for the summer concert series. Somehow
that conversation took us to"Hey, we could do this. ..we could do

that..." "I know, let's start something new..." and Barnstead Old Home
Day was born! With great enthusiasm and excitement a plan was
devised, contacts were made, routes and layouts were mapped,

friendships developed, and lessons were learned during those next

couple of months. The end result was wonderful! The weather was
perfect, the community's response and support was overwhelming, and

the smiles on the kids' faces said it all!

We thank each area business and organization that contributed

and/or participated. We could not have done it without you. Our

thanks also to Gail and Scott Nelson for jumping in with such

enthusiasm to "assist" with the children's games. We promise you

we'll have more help next time so we're hoping you'll come back!

The food, the games, the displays and demonstrations, the

auction, the "give-aways", the race, the bike parade, the fireworks—oh

what a day! We had so much fun and from the positive feedback

would say that you did too. Therefore, we've decided this must be an

annual event in Barnstead. Plans are already underway for Barnstead

Old Home Day 2000, scheduled for August 26.

Subcommittees are currently being formed and additional help

is needed. Help us bring our town together and build the pride and

spirit that Barnstead deserves. Give any of us a call and join the fun!

You'll be glad you did (and so will we!).

Submitted sincerely on behalf of Mike Akstin, Suzanne Allison,

Kathy Bishop, Tony Bugieda, Mary Jane Dascoli, Len Faria, and Linda

Traymore:

Donna Gosse
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SCENES FROM OLD HOME DAY
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REPORT OF THE REPRESENTATIVES
OF THE GENERAL COURT

This year, Stan Czech was elected to fill the vacancy left by Alice Z.

Calvert. Alice served ten years as our representative for Belknap

District 5, and was on the Health, Human Services and Elderly Affairs

Committee. Alice leaves a very big pair of shoes to be filled and she

will be missed. Stan Czech who replaced Alice is a former Selectman
from Alton and is on the Transportation Committee and will be on the

Resources, Recreation and Development Committee for the next

session. Rob Boyce was selected to be on the Finance Committee.

Gordon Bartlett remains on the Transportation Committee.

Much of the 1999 session was spent on Claremont related issues.

Cigarette taxes were increased to help support the 825 million dollar

school tax package. Video gambling was defeated as was a sales tax.

A state income tax was passed and then vetoed by the Governor, and

finally, a state property tax was established to meet the needs of the

court mandated school funding issue.

Finally, we wish to express our great sadness at the loss of

Representative Paul Golden. Paul will be remembered in the legislature

most for his easy going and often humorous nature. In committee, he

was often able to bring about compromise when others failed. Paul

had many friends in the General Court, and many legislators sought him

out for advice on the many issues we face during the sessions. Paul

Golden's passing is not only a loss for his family and friends and the

Town of Barnstead, but also to the State of New Hampshire.

Gordon Bartlett

524-6536

Robert Boyce
875-7371

Stanley Czech
875-3815
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REPORT OF THE BARNSTEAD
NEIGHBORHOOD WATCH COMMITTEE

The Barnstead Neighborhood Watch Committee is a citizens

organization formed to heighten community awareness as to ways we
can help detect and reduce crime. We have now completed-our sixth

year.

The Neighborhood Watch hosts several meetings each year to

provide information on personal protection as well as advising citizens

as to how we can help protect our community as a whole.

Sgt. Bolduc of the Barnstead Police Department informed us of

a grant which allows for .more police patrols in town, and the

downward trend (for the most part) for crime in the past few years.

Christopher Boothby, Belknap County Commissioner, told us of the

workings of his office and that he can be called on for assistance in

any matter. Sue Roberts, School Resource Officer, (courtesy of a

grant) told us what her job involved and her initial impressions

regarding the children of the community. Jennifer Doris of the New
Hampshire Humane Society spoke regarding the link between animal,

child, and domestic abuse. Barbara Mountain of the Social Security

office in Portsmouth filled us in on what's new at S.S.

Neighborhood Watch expanded its sphere of interest this year

to include crimes against our environment. In that vein, Jody Connor

from Environmental Services Department - Water Supply and Pollution

Control Division spoke to us in the spring and again in the fall. Jody

drew crowds both times he came. He spoke concerning the damage
being done to our bodies of water by speeding motorboats and the

reckless maneuvering of jet skis. He also informed us that aquatic

growth is being destroyed, the water polluted, and the shorelines

eroded.

Meetings are open to the general public and held in the Town
Hall unless noted otherwise. Dates and times are announced in The

Suncook Valley Sun newspaper.

Respectfully submitted,

Marjorie Obrotka James Obrotka

Eileen Bernard Terry Finch

James Duchaney Carol Duchaney
Richard MacNeil Jo-Ann MacNeil
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REPORT OF THE BARNSTEAD SENIOR CITIZENS

Also known as "The Nighthawk Hollow Senior Citizens",

Barnstead Seniors is an independent organization of individuals 55

years of age and older. The group includes members from neighboring

towns. The meetings are held the first Wednesday of each month in

the Town Hall. At noon a potluck luncheon is served, followed by a

short business meeting, which in turn, is followed by a program

presentation. Pre-lunch music is provided by Jim (Obrotka) and Lou

(Raichle) "the Locke Lake 2", on piano and banjo.

From October '98 - October '99, Dorothy Cardillo served as

president, Clarice Constant; vice-president, Marjorie Obrotka, secretary;

and Terry Finch, treasurer. An outstanding program was the visit by

Pastor (Piper) John Newman. Pastor Newman spoke of "Families in

Need" (FIN) which maintains a pantry of food and staples in the

basement of the "the little church in the cornfield" on Rt #1 26 for the

needy of the area. Piper Newman explained the significance of his

impressive regalia and entertained with tunes on the bagpipes.

Officers elected in October '99 and serving in the present year

are Jimmy Duchaney, president, Mike Chioccola, vice-president,

Marjorie Obrotka, secretary, and Terry Finch, treasurer. A priority of

the present regime is exploring the possibilities of expanded activities

and services for the area's senior citizens.

Respectfully submitted,

Marjorie Obrotka, Secretary
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SUPERVISORS OF THE CHECKLIST

The Supervisors of the Checklist were in session three times

during 1999. One of the sessions, that was held in October, was the

last session to be able to change party affiliation before the Presidential

Primary in February 2000. There was only one election which was held

in March for the Town and School Elections.

There are three Supervisors of the Checklist for the Town of

Barnstead. Their sessions are held on dates as specified by the State.

The Supervisors are responsible for keeping the checklist updated by

adding and removing names. It is also their responsibility to have the

updated checklist printed and ready for an election. It is the

Supervisors' duty to be present at all elections. Many hours are spent

preparing for each election. This includes the sessions held, editing

and printing the Checklist and the hours worked the day of an election.

Respectfully submitted,

Judith L. Forsyth

Frances J. Eastman

Marjorie J. Terry

Supervisors of the Checklist
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MARRIAGES REGISTERED IN THE
TOWN OF BARNSTEAD, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Year Ending Decennber 31, 1999

Date of



Date of



Date of Place of

Marriage Marriage

09/27 Rochester

10/03 Pittsfield

10/16 Chichester

10/23 Barnstead

11/24 Pittsfield

12/11 Allenstown

Name/Surname of

Groom & Bride

Kenneth W. Junk
Annette L. Latwesen

W.A. Wordon
Theda A. Genest

Ricky L. Chase
Mary Beth Sherman

Daniel K. Ruggieri

Christine M. Diperri

John B. Miles
Ann M. Bunker

Russell J. Foss
Alicia E. Russell

Residence

Iowa
Iowa

Barnstead
Pittsfield

Pittsfield

Barnstead

Barnstead
Barnstead

Nashua
Barnstead

Barnstead
Barnstead

12/18 Pittsfield

12/24 Ossipee

12/31 Barnstead

George C. Hillsgrove Barnstead
Diane M. Murphy Barnstead

Douglas A. Van Dyke Ossipee
Dorothy P. Van Dyke Barnstead

Richard A. Lewis Barnstead
Virginia C. Larson Barnstead
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SUMMARY OF 1999 TOWN MEETING

1

.

To choose all necessary Town officers for the year ensuing.

1 Selectman 3 year term Francis Sullivan

1 Selectman 1 year term John G. Cotton

1 Road Agent 1 year term Harold A. Miner

1 Trustee of Trust Funds 3 year term K. Montgomery
2 Planning Board Members 3 year term William Evans

Stanley Post

1 Library Trustee 3 year term Donna Gosse
1 Overseer of Public Welfare 1 year term Paul Golden

2 Budget Committee Members 3 year term George Hetu

Peter Yelle

2. To hear the reports of Agents, Auditors, Committees or Officer

chosen, and to pass any vote relating thereto. PASSED

3. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $100,000 to be placed in the Library Construction Capital

Reserve Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget

Committee) PASSED

4. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $50,000 for the purpose of preparing architectural plans and

specifications for the Library construction. (Recommended by

Selectmen and Budget Committee) PASSED

5. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $32,000 for the purpose of purchasing a new police cruiser.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

DEFEATED FIRST BALLOT. PASSED SECOND BALLOT

6. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $90,000 for the purpose of upgrading the existing computer

system. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

AMENDED TO $60,000 PASSED AS AMENDED

7. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $70,000 for the purpose of repairing the Hannah Nutter

Bridge so-called, on the Hannah Nutter Road and to authorize

the withdrawal of $50,000 from the Bridge Capital Reserve

Fund and the remainder to be raised by general taxation for this

purpose. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

PASSED
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To see if the Town will vote to appropriate the sum of

$100,000 for the purpose of purchasing a new fire truck

chassis and to authorize the withdrawal of $100,000 from the

Rescue and Fire Fighting Capital Reserve Fund for this purpose.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee) PASSED

To see if the Town will vote to appropriate the sum of $21 ,000

for the purpose of purchasing a roadside mower and to

authorize the withdrawal of $21,000 from the Highway
Department Heavy Equipment Capital Reserve Fund for this

purpose. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)

PASSED
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $10,000 to be placed in the Highway Department Heavy
Equipment Capital Reserve Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen

and Budget Committee) PASSED

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $10,000 to be placed in the Bridge Construction Capital

Reserve Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen and Budget

Committee) PASSED

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $5,000 and place said monies in the Library Collection

Development Trust Fund. (Recommended by Selectmen and

Budget Committee) PASSED

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $40,000 to be placed in the Fire Capital Reserve Fund.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)PASSED

To see if the Town will vote to establish a capital reserve fund

under the provisions of RSA 35:1 for the purpose of

constructing fire cisterns and to raise and appropriate the sum
of $10,000 to be placed in the Cistern Capital Reserve Fund.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget) PASSED

To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to RSA 80:80, to

authorize the Selectmen to convey real estate tax liens or

property acquired in default of redemption of tax liens, or

property given in lieu of taxes, by sealed bid, public auction or

in such manner as justice may require. This authority shall

continue indefinitely until rescinded by future action of the

Town Meeting. PASSED
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1 6. To see if the Town will authorize the Selectmen to sell at public

sale all properties now held by the Town acquired by tax deed

or deeded to the Town in lieu of taxes or other means. All

proceeds from the sale will be used to reduce taxes. PASSED

17. To see if the Town will vote to convey the property of David

Loring Tax Map 039 Lot 073 at 1269 Suncook Valley Road to

David Loring on payment of all taxes, interest, costs and

expenses of the Town in maintaining the property. This

property was acquired by tax deed in 1 995. Said Conveyance
must be completed by July T', 1999. PASSED

18. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectmen to sell

and/or trade the following surplus equipment: PASSED
One(1) used highway truck

Two(2) used police cruisers

Used computer equipment

19. To see if the Town will vote to discontinue the Welch Road

Bridge Capital Reserve Fund created in the year 1988, said

funds with accumulated interest to date of withdrawal are to

be transferred to the General Fund. PASSED

20. To see if the Town will vote to discontinue the Bosco Bell

Bridge Capital Reserve Fund created in the year 1990, said

funds with accumulated interest to date of withdrawal are to

be transferred to the General Fund. PASSED

21. To see if the Town will vote to create a recreation revolving

fund in accordance with RSA 35:2 1 1 and to name the Parks

and Recreation Committee as agents of said fund. PASSED

22. To see if the Town will vote to change the portion of Parkey

Road that runs from the old Parkey residence to the residence

of Warren Carberg at 169 Parkey Road from a Class VI to a

Class V road. (Submitted by petition) PASSED

23. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum
of $1 ,789,748.00 which represents the operating budget. Said

sum does not include special or individual warrant articles.

(Recommended by Selectmen and Budget Committee)PASSED

24. To transact any other business that may legally come before

this meeting. PASSED
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2000 HOLIDAY SCHEDULE

The Town Offices will be closed for the following:

President's Day Monday February 21

Memorial Day Monday May 29

Independence Day Tuesday July 4

Labor Day Monday September 4

Veteran's Day Friday November 10

Thanksgiving Thursday November 23

Friday November 24

Christmas Monday December 25

New Year's Day Monday January 1, 2001

The Town will be open for normal business hours on the working days

either before or after a holiday.

it-**********************

2000 DATES TO REMEMBER

January 1 Fiscal year begins

February 8 Last day for petitioning Selectmen to include an article

in the warrant

March 1 Last day to file application for property tax exemption,

credit, abatement, or deferral, for 1999 tax year

March 14 Town Meeting (elections)

March 18 Town Meeting (business portion)

April 1 All property assessed to owner this date

April 1 5 Last day to apply for current land use

April 1 5 Last day for taxpayer to file report of all timber cut

December 31 Fiscal year closes



TOWN OFFICIALS, BOARDS, COMMITTEES &
COMMISSIONS

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 269-4071
William A. Gosse, Chairman •2001

John G. Cotton *2000
Francis Sullivan *2002
Meetings: Tuesday 6:30pm- 9:30pm
Karen Montgomery, Secretary

Eleanor Drew, Office Manager
Carol Locke, Clerk

Mon. Wed. Thurs. Fri. 8:30am-4:30pm
Tues. 8;30am-9:00pm
TOWN CLERK/TAX COLL. 269-4631
Cynthia L. Treadwell "2000
Deborah Annance, Deputy

Mon., Wed., Thurs., Fri. 9am-4:30pm
Tues. 9am-7':00pm

OSCAR FOSS LIBRARY 269-3900
Susan T. Conrad, Director

Bonnie Brannigan, Assistant

Mon., Tues. 2pm-8:00pm
Wed. 10am-5:00pm
Thurs. 7pm-9:00pm
Fri. 2pm-5:00pm
Sat. 9am- 2:00pm
BUILDING INSPECTOR 269-2299
Paul Richardson, Inspector

Mon. 2pm-4:30pm
Mon. Evening 6:30pm-8:30pm
Tues. Wed. & Fri. 2pm-5:00pm
No Hours on Thurs.

PLANNING BOARD 269-2299
William Evans, Chairman

Meetings: 1" Thurs. of Month
ASSESSING OFFICE 269-4071

Last Fri. of Month 8:30am-4:30pm
By Appointment Only

SUPERVISORS OF CHECKLIST
Marjorie J. Terry *2004
Frances J. Eastman *2000

Judith Forsyth *2002

TRUSTEES OF TRUST FUNDS
Karen Montgomery, Treasurer *2002
Alice LaBrecque *2001

Stuart Merrill *2000

HEALTH OFFICER
Paul A. Golden '2000

=YEAR TERM EXPIRES

RESCUE 911
FIRE & RESCUE
George R. Krause II, Chief

Emergency

Non-Emergency

Station 1 - Parade

Station 2 - Center

FIRE WARDEN
George R. Krause II

POLICE DEPARTMENT
James A. Barnard, Chief

Emergency

Non-Emergency

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT
Board of Selectmen 269-4071

CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Edward Tasker, Chairman

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT
Harold A. Miner, Road Agent *2000

911

435-6691
269-4121

911
269-8100

Town Garage

TREASURER
Marjorie J. Terry

Mary Corliss, Deputy

Mon.

Tues.

269-2091
269-4071

*2000

8:30am-4:30pm
8:30am-4:30pm
6:30pm-9:00pm

269-2299ZONING BOARD
Mark Sargent, Chairman

Meetings: 3"^ Mon. of Month
PARKS AND RECREATION 269-4073
Anthony Bugieda, Chairman

BUDGET COMMITTEE
Vernon Hipkiss, Chairman *2001

Edward A. Tasker *2001

Peter Yelle *2002

George A. Hetu '2002

Jon Emerson *2000

Carl Woughter *2000

AUDITOR
Paul Mercier

OVERSEER OF PUBLIC WELFARE
Paul A. Golden *2000

BCEP (SOLID WASTE DISTRICT)

Earl H. Weir, Dist. Admin. 435-6237

Mon. Wed. Thurs. Fri. 8am-4:00pm
& Sat.


